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 ACADEMIC SENATE 

MINUTES 

MEETING 6
December 4, 2014, 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER: 2:04 p.m.
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA: Unanimously approved. 
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of November 20, 2014: Unanimously approved. 
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Announcements:

· White House Opportunity Summit: President Conoley and Provost Dowell are in Washington DC to meet with President Obama and the First Lady Michelle Obama. See 6.1 for statement provided. 
· Faculty Athletics Representative: Bonnie Gasior, CLA, Romance/German/Russian Languages & Literature, was recommended by the Athletics Department approved by the Academic Senate. Faculty Athletics representative, Dr. Brenda Vogel spoke highly about her qualifications. The Academic Senate unanimously approved her recommendation. 
· Applications for the Alumni Grants are due tomorrow, December 5, 2014. Link: http://www.csulb.edu/alumni/association/grants/
4.2 Nominating Committee
Senator and Nominating Committee Chair, Banuett announced the nominee: 
University Library Committee: Khonsura Wilson, CLA, term 2017

The Academic Senate approved this nomination. 
4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate Consent Calendar: None
5. REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 Report: Provost Dowell on behalf of President Conoley (TIME CERTAIN: 2:15p.m.)

President Conoley and Provost Dowell could not be here today because they are attending the White House College Opportunity Day of Action in Washington D.C. with Long Beach City College President Eloy Oakley and Long Beach Unified School District Superintendent Chris Steinhauser. 

CSULB and the Long Beach College Promise were recognized for our efforts to support more college students to degree completion. Their participation represents the highest level of national recognition for our campus achievements in supporting student success.

President Obama has established ambitious goals for college completion for the United States. He did so because he recognizes the vital role that higher education plays in improving our nation's economic security and competitiveness. The U.S. cannot achieve these goals without California and especially the large southern CSU campuses.
To be recognized by the White House for our gains in student success is a tremendous honor, one that is shared by faculty, staff and administrators all across campus. President Conoley and Provost Dowell thank you for your leadership and continued dedication to our mission of graduating students with highly valued degrees. 
Dave and President Conoley will provide additional information about the event after they return. 

6.2 Report: CFA, Douglas Domingo-Forasté (TIME CERTAIN: 2:25 p.m.): 

· They are currently in consultation about a Safety Committee.

· The official date when faculty receive back-pay from July 1 is not yet determined. The Controller in the Chancellor’s Office states the check will not be seen until April. 
· Campus Equity: Each campus may agree to equity pay practices. Once the Chancellor’s Office provides necessary information, they will continue to work on this matter.
6.3 Report: Sustainability Task Force (TIME CERTAIN: 2:30 p.m.)
The following individuals were present for this repot: Reza Toossi, Holly Fajack, Paul Wingco, Paul Laris, and Dean Toji. 
The PowerPoint presentation may be found next to the minutes in the following link:

http://www.csulb.edu/divisions/aa/grad_undergrad/senate/about/agendas/
The Task Force invites faculty to participate in the Green Thread Workshop on January 23, 10 a.m.-4 p.m. in AS-127. Please RSVP to: sustainability@csulb.edu

6.4 Report: CSU Academic Council on International Programs, Richard Marcus 
(TIME CERTAIN: 2:45)
· The ACIP meeting was held at the Chancellor’s Office October 30-31, 2014.

· The ACIP is the advisory body to the Office of International Programs in the Chancellor’s Office. They meet twice a year and consists of one faculty representative from each of the CSU campuses, four representatives from the study abroad offices, four student representatives and two ex-officio representatives from the CSU Statewide Academic Senate. 
· There are a more than two dozen programs in eighteen countries. 
· There are four study abroad opportunity types for students at CSULB: CSULB Exchange, Third Party Provider Contracts, Faculty Led Short-Term Programs, and Academic Year-Long CSU IP System-Wide Programs.  
· Statewide and nationally, study abroad numbers have been decreasing. CSULB one-semester program numbers have had modest gains in recent years. IP numbers have struggled in recent years. 

· Student IP participants pay CSULB tuition and CSU IP Fees instead of CSULB Campus Fees. Program costs are comparable to campus costs. 
· Budget: $6.3 million. Revenue: $5.9 million. The remaining $428,000 is a budget for Chancellor’s Office operational costs.
· IP program applications for students are due December 19th.
· During the Council two-day meeting, they talked about ways the Chairs of their four committees can become more effective and efficient. They discussed ways to safely send students to the University in Israel. Due to Ebola fears, they agreed to not allow students participate in health organizations in Ghana. 

· They are currently working on establishing a new site in Brazil or India. 

· The four committees: 

· Academic and Fiscal Affairs: AFAC is responsible for making recommendations for the development of International Programs, develop new overseas study opportunities in accordance with the Academic Master Plan of the CSU while reviewing budgets. 
· Faculty Affairs: Is responsible for development of guidelines for the recruitment, selection, training, debriefing and evaluation of Resident Directors as well as developing proposals and policies for international faculty exchange programs. 

· Program Review: PRC is responsible for reviewing and reporting on academic quality, student services, and other operations at International Programs Overseas centers. They thoroughly reviews all of the programs in three countries per year. Each country is reviewed in rotation every six years. Various changes were made to the programs in Spain, Ghana and Australia.

· Student Affairs: Is responsible for developing criteria for selection of students for overseas programs, selecting the student who participate in the program, and looking at new avenues for student financial aid.
7. UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
7.1 Proposal: Policy on Education Abroad and Exchange Agreements 
(AS-935-14/CEPC) SECOND READING  
Section 5.2.5: 
Senator Chun made the following amendment: “In addition, the individuals responsible for the program…” The purpose of adding this sentence is to help avoid relevant situations that have occurred in the past. After discussion and modifications, the Academic Senate approved this sentence. 

As per previous meeting discussion, this sentence will also be added to section 2.6. 

The Academic Senate approved to delete the last sentence in this section, “The physical and mental health, safety, and security preparedness undertaken by the program provider” due to its redundancy. 

Sections 5.2.6 – 5.2.8 were approved as amended. 
Section 6.0
Senator Schürer suggested adding the “Review” section and subsections to the policy in order to help implement executive orders from the Chancellor’s Office. This provides for making sure the programs are running properly after evaluations every five years. 
A vote ensued to for the Policy as a whole:

Approved: 49

Declined: 0

  
The policy was approved by the Academic Senate. 
7.2 Proposal: Policy Revision, Faculty Contact Hours
(AS-937-14/FPPC) SECOND READING

Chair O’Connor asked the Academic Senate if they would like to work from the original document sent from FPPC or from the document last edited by the Academic Senate. The Academic senate approved working from the edited document. 

Section 1.0
After a brief discussion, a vote ensued to add “Phone conversations” to the second sentence:

Approved: 41

Declined: 8

Adding the phrase was approved. 

Section 2.2: 

The Academic Senate agreed to replace the word “Office” with “Instructional”.  

Section 3.1: 
The Academic Senate discussed and unanimously approved to strike “All faculty members, regardless of the mode of instruction are expected to respond to phone calls or emails from students in a reasonably timely manner”. 

7.3 Proposal: Policy on Intellectual Property

(AS-944-14/FPPC) SECOND READING
This policy was not reviewed in this meeting. 
8. NEW BUSINESS: None
9. ADJOURNMENT: 3:58 p.m.


